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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE FEOFFEES TOWN HALL BOARDROOM AT 7pm ON 13th FEBRUARY 2012.

Present: Cllrs B Collier, A Parr, S Real, K Clifford, C Pady, H West, M Mann, J Hay, R Turner, Dist Cllr H Parr, County Cllr S Randall Johnston, L Berry (clerk) and 7 members of the public.

   12/2/182      Approval of apologies for absence:  Cllrs Paul Arnott, Sheila Smith, Caroline Collier, PC Steve Speariett  & Alan Davis

12/2/183     Police Report by e-mail: 
9th Jan – Domestic related assault. 

This is the lowest ever crime totals for a 6 week period. 

We are continuing to conduct high visibility patrols in the rural areas to combat the breaks to outbuildings and (touch wood) there have not been any incidents this year.

As you are aware due to the fact I am now on set shift patterns both Mike and myself are unable to attend many of the parish meetings and therefore unable to give updates on crimes etc.
At the end of every month we publish on our web site a monthly crime report for all the parishes, this can be found on the address below and then clicking the news link. We also publish any relevant information, incidents or news.
 Seaton Rural Web Page -  http://neighbourhoodpolicing.devon-cornwall.police.uk
If we are unable to attend could you please look at the site to obtain the latest crime reports, I will however try and update you before.

Cllr H West proposed that a letter is written to the Chief constable expressing our concern that the changes in these shift patterns and the way the police are now having to work has resulted in a loss of face to face contact with them. Cllr Mann seconded the proposal and all agreed.
12/2/184      Public Question time (maximum 15 minutes)

  
Diana Nason had done some further investigations into the payments councils get from the Government for the building of new homes – the New Homes bonus and questioned Cllr Godbeers statement from the Planning meeting that they get nothing. Dist Cllr H Parr was not sure about it and promised to look into it.

Another local resident was concerned about the number of potholes that didn’t get repaired even when they were adjacent to those undergoing repair. It seemed a farcical situation as those potholes would only deteriorate further and require another visit to repair them!

Eric Mawer expressed his concern over the inconvenience that SW Highways were causing to the town with their ongoing road resurfacing that is not be keeping to the schedule they published. The recent forecast of bad weather saw the workers packing up at 1400 on Thursday and not returning until the following week.

The clerk pointed out to the Chair that no other complaints had been received.

The Clerk will write to the County Council.

12/2/185 
Approval of the minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on 9th January 2012

These were signed as being a true record of the meeting.

12/2/186     Matters arising from the Minutes  - None
12/2/186     Report from District Councillor 


        Cllr H Parr started by reiterating the response she had given to Alan Davis answering his concerns over the Seaton Development and the protection of the Green Wedge.

No planning application has been submitted. Planners give free advice to householders and a paid advice service to developers. This is encouraged by Government on the basis that they want better applications. These pre-application discussions are very helpful and all are recorded so everyone knows what was said. Any policy matters are made absolutely clear in the advice given. The discussions are confidential as they are for everyone as financial matters are involved. And it is entirely right that they are confidential. No precedent has been set and there is no undertaking given to support any applicant or prospective application. No indication is given as to the support of an application and no ‘green light’ given to any developer. The exhibition given by the developers was nothing to do with the County or the District Council it was purely the developer taking the opportunity to put ideas forward to the local residents.

She commented on the yet to be approved Planning meeting minutes and encouraged everyone to take another look at the Consultation especially page 114 – Draft Strategy 22. The development at the small towns and villages with Built-up Boundaries.

(Note – the preferred approach for Colyton is 35 houses & Colyford 10 houses assigned to it)

This document which is the blue print for the future makes it clear that the built up boundary will not be changes and the intention is, and always had been to maintain them.

The SHLAA exercise was an exercise for Government and she feels they are a bit of a ‘red herring’. A lot of the sites identified are entirely unsuitable for planning and applications would never be submitted for them.

She finished by reiterating that EDDC does not give encouragement to planners.

Cllr West said that the recent communication between Cllr Graham Godbeer, herself and Andy Carmichael gave the impression that both the planning department of EDDC and the District Council had been talking to the developers. Cllr H Parr explained the process of these pre app advisory boards, they are a panel of members that are there to look at what might be proposed and give preliminary views bearing in mind local agreed strategies. Cllr Mann asked that if the planners are having all these meetings, which they are paying for, and all the advice & recommendations are made that seem to suggest that the proposed development is not within the agreed plan at what point & why would the developers put out information on their web site giving the impression of a ‘green light’?

Cllr H Parr said they could do this; it had been done in the past and is a business decision that they will have made. It is nothing to do with the planning authority.

Cllr West asked why are there so many discussions when it appears to go against policy? Cllr Mann asked if the developers are paying for the advice and if the developers are seen to have had pre application advice are the subsequent applications looked on in a more favourable light?

Cllr H Parr said no

 Cllr Mann remarked that public perception is that there is something underhand taking place.

Cllr H Parr replied saying pre-application meetings will be undertaken, and paid for when requested. The advice is given in writing and the client goes away and makes a business decision based on that advice.

Cllr West asked on behalf of Cllr Davis if the subject of the Green Wedge can be formally included in the minutes of this meeting Cllr A Parr said as this had been previously discussed at the Planning Committee they should be attached to those minutes. Cllr West proposed that the e-mail correspondence between Cllr A Davis and Cllr H Parr and the reply to Mr Mills letter from Alan Carmichael be attached to the draft Planning minutes, Cllr Mann seconded the proposal, there were no amendments and all agreed 

Cllr H Parr reiterated that no planning application had been received and as a council we should be waiting until we know exactly what is proposes. The Draft Local Plan should be the Bible and she encouraged everyone to look at the pages on Seaton and rural areas and to especially look at the planning section.

Cllr Mann noted that the policies in place didn’t help with mitigating the Tesco development hence the scepticism

Cllr West pointed out that as a council we’d only have three weeks to respond to an application.

12/2/187      Report from County Councillors

County Cllr Sara Randall Johnson was pleased to see that the resurfacing work has started and asked residents to bear with the inconvenience.

The County is endeavouring not to increase Council Tax, it is capped and if a proposed increase was greater than 4% there would have to be a referendum the cost of which would probably swallow up the increase

This year the Government are offering County Council a one off payment of 2.5% not to increase their council taxes (this equates to nearly £8m for Devon) but comes with strings in that if it is taken and put towards revenue those savings would have to be made for the following year. In Devon’s case if accepted this payment may well be used in one-off capital ventures like improving and upgrading old peoples homes.

The Fire Authority is recommending a modest increase in its share of the Council Tax equating to £2 a year increase for a Band D house. It has been given the power to trade as a business and will be charging businesses if ‘false’ call outs are made to properties with faulty alarms (only if a persistent problem), and will charge to train people to a certain level. This money will then be used to subsidise the Council tax, no fire officers are laid off and the process becomes self-funding.

Dist Cllr Johnson asked where the police were? The Police Authority are talking about an increase in their share of the Council Tax. She felt they should be tackling the management costs, which have not yet been tackled. There followed some discussion over the role of Special Constables and PCSO’s. The general consensus was that Special Constables were much more valuable to a community in their ability to deal with local problems.

The local Police Authority is going through some changing times with elections in October and the reassignment of the Chief Constable.

12/2/188      Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre – Cllr Mann reported that the Youth Club had held an open day today inviting parents & children to come and see how things are changing.

The kids are now decorating the walls so the plain white is having an overhaul; this is allowing them to put their own mark on the building and gives them a greater sense of ownership. The Theatre group has moved in downstairs. In general the building is being used more than ever and is proving to be a real asset to the town and the young people.

12/2/189   Highway Matters
i. TTRO1200873, road closure from Dolphin St to Lishams Drain – revised diversionary route received but incorrectly reported in the Pulmans paper. Apology received from Highways, they believe the paper got it wrong.

ii. Road Closure – MB3600023 from Coombe in Hedge, Stubbing Cross to Coleman Cross on 26/4/12 to 27/4/12

iii. SWH Schedule of Road Works 9 – 17th February

*d)  Copy of email to CSC roads from Chris Lee, Claremont, Dolphin St asking for more road markings when Dolphin St is resurfaced to help road users to identify the road edges and miss their wall and walkers.

A man on a tractor is clearing out the ditches in the local area. The spoil being left on the roadside whereas it should be put back on the banks or taken away. The clerk will email Mike Brown.

There was some concern over the resurfacing work and the apparent chaos. A lot of work was delayed by the adverse weather forecast as the end of last week and Cllr A Parr suggested we keep a watching brief on the progress rather than fire off a letter to Devon Highways.


Residents of St Johns Close had complained about the refuse cart having to cut across some gardens because cars have parked on both sides of the Close. This will be passed onto EDDC recycling.

The drain at Lillylake is still blocked and water is still running acorss the road, although this is a minor road it does require attention. It was agreed that the clerk would ask again about what is being done.

The salt for our gritter was delivered last week but on the road trial it wouldn’t go through the spinner on the spreader. It clogged it up. Discussions were had with Axminster council and they have given us a sample of their salt to trial.

An E-mail was sent to the County by Cllr Collier. No response as yet.

Dog fouling in Colyton is still a problem; the clerk will contact the Dog Warden for advice.

12/2/190 Stop Line Way 


The Burgesses of Colyford had net with the Sustrains manager and walked the proposed off road route. He couldn’t see why it wasn’t being considered and would look into it.

12/2/191
 PMPF  Tenders

Hourly job rates received from Mr M Trim & Mr J Hansford.

(Mr Trim is unable to do all of the proposed works due to limitation of equipment size.)

To be taken into Committee

12/2/192  Reports from meetings attended: 


Library meeting – Cllr Mann.

The new librarian had been appointed – Sara Ballarano. The volunteers have tagged all books for the self-service machine. The refurbishment update is:

Library closes – Thursday 16th February

Library reopens on Tuesday 13th March, launch am, public opening pm. 

First Community opening/coffee morning – Tuesday 20th March

Training for volunteers is being organised.


Memorial Social Club – Cllr Real

Two contract, for the fruit machine & jukebox, have been reviewed and renewed saving the club £480/month. The Club is getting back to a better financial situation.


Traffic Group – Cllr A Parr

This was chaired by Cllr Sara Randall Johnson with Mike Brown, Cllr C Collier & Cllr A Parr in attendance

The raised table on Coly Rd is due for construction in April SRJ & Highways were not keen on more signage, as they are not effective. The Axmouth Relief Road Feasibility Study is on the back burner as there is no money for such a project. The only way the money would be forthcoming was if a development was proposed for that area and a study done on the back of it. 

There is no preferred route for HGV’s through Colyton

The Council is to write to DCC asking for yellow line on Sidmouth Rd opposite Western Place to prevent parking on both sides of the road. The group were not keen for yellow lines in King St. The deliveries of salt and grit bins were imminent.

Feoffees Banquet – Cllr B Collier

Bob was sitting next to the Ceram-Tech manager who offered to host a visit for the Feoffees & Council to the factory for anyone who was interested in seeing it. Bob will liase with him to organise this.


DALC Axminster Area – Cllr B Collier

Cllr Smith and Cllr B Collier had attended this meeting at Kilmington. It was very well attended with 36 councillors in attendance. The County Secretary gave an informative and well-received talk on the Localism Bill and the impact it would have on Parish Councils.

Other items discussed were Internet banking, the changes to the Standards Commission, rules on gratuities and neighbourhood planning.

The move into new premises at Marsh Barton had gone well and the DALC were in a much better position to liase with the Community Council of Devon.

The next meeting is at Dalwood Village Hall.

12/2/193
Correspondence

a) Snippets/Intouch/RSN weekly digest and The Knowledge e-mailed to councillors and printed as necessary for circulation and information.

b) Letter received from Lord Lieutenant of Devon requesting a nomination for the Cathedral service & Garden Party to celebrate the Queens Diamond Jubilee. Nominations by 29th February. Cllr Smith proposed Tony Hibbard. Cllr A Parr wants councillors to give this some thought and it will be discussed at the committee meeting on the 27th

c) Invitation to the Housing Service conference – Knowle Sidmouth on 29th February. Names to Liz if interested in attending.

d) E-mail from Community Council Devon re Broadband Primary Connection Mapping survey.  Requesting locations, numbers and pictures of the PCP station in the Parish by 20th February. Cllr H West volunteered to undertake the survey as the three boxes are in Colyford.

e) Email containing Minutes from the Community Council of Devon Members Forum meeting on Monday, 9th January 2012 (circulated & on file)
f) Letter from D Vernon (Democratic Service Manager) – Parish & Town awards for QDJ celebrations – Thursday 17 May 2012 Invitation for 3 and nominations for Community Awards – nominations by 20 April 2012

g) Invitation to Chairman & Clerk inviting them to a buffet reception to celebrate the contribution made by Parish Councils to the life of Devon at County Hall on Friday 24th February at 6pm. Both the Chair and the Clerk have prior engagement. The offer will be extended to the Vice Chair – Cllr C Collier. (Note - Not able to attend either. Apologies sent to host).
12/2/194
Finance

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 23rd January  (Appendix R ) to be noted Accounts to be approved for payment – proposed by Cllr Real seconded by Cllr Mann. Approved by all.

	Cheque No
	Payee
	
	
	VAT
	Total

	DD
	Talk Talk
	Broadband service
	12.34
	3.08
	15.42

	3001
	Bradfords
	Woodstain
	13.08
	2.62.
	15.70

	3002
	PGD Services
	Parish Gardener
	
	
	40.00

	*3003
	DCC
	Gritter & grease/grease gun
	1333.00
	266.60
	1599.60

	*3004
	Viridor
	Container exchange & rental
	87.07
	17.41
	104.48

	* DD 

Min Ref F11/49(c)
	BT
	Line Rental

 Calls
	49.56

57.95
	21.50
	129.01


Reissued cheque for £800 received from Locality Budget – this is for the car park railings/landscaping project at the RSC and will have to be accounted for and any surplus returned.

Clerk requests Friday 17th February as a day off using 4.25 of her hours in lieu.

Cllr Pady will check the work the gardener is doing.

12/2/195   Planning

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 23rd January (Appendix Q ) to be noted

a  Planning Applications

11/1588/LBC & 11/1587/COU – Higher Wadden Farm – Mr Hiscox.

Retention of use of barn for holiday accommodation and partial retention of works to barn and partial removal of works to barn and partial alterations, (removal of Velux windows, dormers, porches and reduction in size of conservatory)

OBJECTION

There were no plans of the proposed rear elevation plan in the documents received. 

The general feeling was that these proposed changes do not go far enough and that the development should revert back to the footprint of the original barn.

12/0194/CAC The Nourse, Dolphin St, Colyton for Mr David Rhodes.

Demolition of barn

*12/0223/FUL The Nourse, Dolphin St, Colyton for Mr David Rhodes.

Construction of a one & a half storey rear extension in place of existing barn, modification of rear roof slope including provision of dormer and construction of detached garage – plans with 12/0194/CAC

SUPPORT

12/0253/FUL Blamphayne Cottage, Northleigh for Mr D Saunders

Conversion of barn to form annex

SUPPORT

12/0064/FUL 16 Grove Hill, Colyton for Mrs M Buttifant

Certificate of Lawful Development for proposed extension - SUPPORT     

12/0375/FUL 2 Station Rd, for Mr & Mrs Fouracre

Alterations & extension – amendment to 11/0173/FUL

No plans yet.

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       Land adjacent to 65 Burnards Field Rd.

Owner of Maples, 65 Burnards Field Rd are seeking EDDC’s agreement to sell him an area of land to the SE of his property.

NO OBJECTIONS

b Planning Decisions

System off line and could not be checked.

c  Correspondence

a) DALC invitation to free planning event – Planning System Explained.

b) Letter from Mr G Darby with copy of e-mail to Cllr H Parr expressing concern over local Housing Development especially ‘skyline’ development – noted. We made our feelings as Parish Council very clear when we responded to the draft local plan.

12/2/196
Amenities

i) Two local ladies have volunteered to take responsibility for St Andrews Gardens – the Parish Council accepts their offer.

ii) Umborne Bridge Wildscapes scheme – Cllr Pady reported that this is ongoing. He is sourcing information and help from others and will keep th Council informed 

iii) ‘Spare’ mower – would it be possible to offer it to the Allotment Association on a long-term loan? Yes providing they can store it and maintain it.

iv) Environment Agency update on bush in river

This has been looked at and not considered to be a flood risk. Because of this they do not have the resources to remove it.

Clerk to ask the Fire Service if they would be interested in using the removal of it as a training exercise? Once on the side Cllr B Collier will deal with it.

v) Horse Chestnut tree by Road Green – Tree warden recommends it is looked out by professional tree surgeon and dealt with accordingly. The clerk will contact John Stamp and ask him to take a look at it and report back.

vi)  Letter from Definitive Map Review Officer re Schedule 14 application: deletion of footpaths No8 Northleigh/No 3 Farway/No6 Colyton 7 No10 Southleigh – there has been a formal appeal on behalf of the landowners - noted

vii)  P3 bid submitted for £700. 2 x annual cut plus £150 for materials for ongoing repairs.
Cllr Clifford will pass onto the Jubilee Committee the idea of a tree planted locally to commemorate the event. The Woodland trust would then register it as a Jubilee tree.

Because of the pressure of work Cllr Mark Mann has offloaded the P3 responsibilities. We will require another volunteer. To be discussed at the next meeting.

12/2/197  Peace Memorial Playing Field 

Section 106 agreements & receipts – E-mail from Graeme Thompson. There appeared to be some anomalies on this report. The site to the west of Watery Lane is in Shute Parish. 10 Colyvale is not on the list but is now completed and someone in resident so there should be some money from there 

Colyford councillors confirmed that at least one property on the Land at Old Manor Gardens is being occupied so funds should be released.

106 Funding survey responses 

13 responses received with 100% support of the proposal and some further suggestions :
Lawn green for bowls

Covered Spectator stand

Squash court

Volley Ball court

Assault course around the perimeter of the playing fields

Bike lane/path for younger children to learn to ride.

Purchase Tumble mats/tunnels at village halls for younger children

Outdoor exercise equipment (like Seaton) for older residents.

Paid supervisor or a volunteer to organise events once a week?

New footpath from Shells Lane to Courtney Drive

Fund Colyford Memorial Hall improvement  - 3 requests

Permanent short mat bowls or similar

WiFi phone connection for CMH

Source Recreation Land in Colyford – 3 requests

SLW alternative cycle route funding

Offer of help from a resident who is an economist by profession and could help with ideas.

Party Bookings for RSC
Cllr M Mann explained the recent situation where the police advised trustees of the RST that a party given a Temporary Events Notice License had the potential to blow up into a rave. 

On police advice the trustees cancelled the event. The Enforcement officer had spoken to the Clerk and was very willing to attend any meeting with the Council or Trustees of the RSC to offer advice and guidance on formulating a future party policy.

Playground equipment

Cllr Turner had met with a representative of Sovereign Playground. They specialise in wooden play equipment and offer a 20-year guarantee on it. They will put together a quote, which we can use as a baseline before contacting other suppliers and taking this further.

It was suggested by Cllr Real that once we had an idea of costs a letter to the Carnival Committee was advisable as they were always looking for local projects to offer help with funding.

12/2/197 Registration of Council Owned Land

Cllr West reported that having gone through and listed everything the Council holds on the Peace Memorial Playing fields the Land Registry document for the Peace Memorial Playing Fields is held along with a copy of the registration of  lease for the Reece Strawbridge Centre.  But the Land registration Document for the PMPF does not include the Reece Strawbridge Centre or the Pavilion.

Cllr West proposed that the council instructs the clerk to request a search document from the Land Registry at a cost of £8. Cllr Mann seconded this and all were in agreement.

12/2/198  Dates of future meeting

Monday 27th February  - Finance & Planning

Monday 12th March – Parish Council meeting at Colyford Memorial Hall

12/2/199  Matters to be taken into Committee


MUGA tenders

Cllr M Mann proposed that these matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr Collier and agreed by all.

Meeting closed at 2155
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